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Pastor’s Column:


By Bruce Hedman – bahedman@earthlink.net


Once again we have Heather Cutler to thank for all the work in getting out the next issue of our newsletter.  This is the one medium by which we touch base will our members at the same time.  So it is important for you to continue to share family information and up-coming events for inclusion in our newsletter, so that our larger “church family” can stay connected.





I am writing this in early November, and once again we are looking forward to the annual cycle of Thanksgiving, Advent, Christmas, and New Years.  During this time of year it is especially important to keep connected with our larger “church family,” as it is so easy to get distracted with all the preparations before us in the holiday season.  The holidays are family time, and that is no less true for our brothers and sisters in the body of Christ.  Don’t let the myriad of preparations squeeze out that special time to reconnect on Sunday mornings which is the very heart-beat of our church life together.  I know that it is trite and overworked, but it is still nevertheless true that Jesus “is the reason for the season.”





THE STORY OF SCHNELL MURRAY


By James Plat





Schnell was born on the Island of Jamaica in the Caribbean Sea on or about 1996. No actual record of her birth is available as she became a ward of the state almost immediately after her birth. She spent the first 5 years of her life in an orphanage in the city of Montego Bay. She came to our attention through the efforts of Jennifer Platt who is our Granddaughter. When Jennifer graduated from college with a degree in nursing and a RN certificate she joined the Peace Corp and was assigned to Jamaica. One of her assigned tasks was to work in an orphanage and that is where she met Schnell. In talking with Jen one day I asked if there were any kids there that the Shriner’s Hospital could help. She looked around and said that there were three that could use some help so we filled out applications and sent them to the Hospital in Springfield, Ma. They reviewed them and said that they would accept one of the kids who had club feet and that was Schnell. The other two had psychological problems and the hospital wasn’t set up to handle those.


I then petitioned The Jamaican government to allow Schnell to leave the country for medical assistance, and received their approval. In the mean time Jen located the mother up in a village in the mountains of Jamaica and got her to sign the request also. 


Ethel and I then started a program of reaching out to the local church and civic organizations to raise money to bring Schnell up to Connecticut as well as some one to accompany her on the trip. We managed to raise over a thousand dollars but we got additional help from Erik Schrump who donate his frequent flyer miles. The lady who brought Schnell up was the matron of the orphanage and she stayed with us for a few days. During that time they both attended Abington Congregational Church with us on a Sunday Morning.





We asked for help in housing her while she was here and the Catsum family of Pomfret agreed to take her in. It was really quite an adjustment for the family as well as for Schnell. They had to dress her, as it was winter time here, teach her sanitation and convince her to eat our kind of food. Her feet were turned nearly 90 degrees and she could walk with great difficulty. We transported her back and fourth to the hospital in Springfield numerous times. It took about 8 months for the doctors to turn her feet around so that they pointed in the right direction. They also found that she had a serious Hernia which they took care of. When the Doctors released her the Catsums gave her up and theoretically she should go back to her home country. We couldn’t see sending her back to the orphanage so we looked around for a family who would be willing to adopt her and keep her in the States. We were lucky and found just such a family named Sample, who were the In Laws of Harley Hill, Junior. Schnell stayed with the Hills for a few weeks and then went to live with the Samples , who were at that time in charge of a YMCA camp in Mississippi. They eventually moved to a camp in Upper New York State and then eventually to the Seattle, Washington area. The Samples had two older children of their own and apparently Schnell fit in with the family. She became quite athletic doing such things a riding horses and playing soccer. After many years of trying to get the Jamaican government to release her, the Samples were finally able to adopt her. She attended several years of home schooling, and eventually finished grammar school and high school. Schnell is now in her second year of college at Mayville, North Dakota. This is quite an accomplishment for a little orphan girl from Jamaica At this point in her life she thinks that she would like to become a Kindergarten Teacher.
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I also want to challenge you to make an effort to reach out to our neighbors during this Advent and Christmas time.  Did you know that our little village of Abington embraces 200 families south of Route 44 and about the same number north of Route 44?  There are quite a number of our neighbors living right beside us who have no church affiliation, and yet who need only to feel invited.  As usual, I will be sending out postcards to our neighbors, but I don’t know everyone in town.  In fact, I doubt if anyone in town knows everyone else personally.  But we all know someone.  And if we all make the effort to extend that hand of welcome to someone we do know, together we all will go a long way in making our small part of the Body of Christ here in Abington a living witness to the Eternal Love who coming into our world we celebrate next month.
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Lastly, if you have a generator keep it away from your home. Make sure you have gasoline ready and that the generator is in working order. Don’t let the fumes get into the house. If you need help with heat and can’t afford to keep your home warm ask for help. Contact 211, info line. They can direct you to the right agency.


            


The Trustees Report 


Fall / Winter 2015


By Jim Platt





The year 2015 has been a relatively quiet year for Abington Congregational Church from the point of view of the Trustees. Our expenses have been relatively light and our investments have continued to pay the bills. The only repair work done on the church building was to stop the leak in the steeple. In the process of doing this it was discovered that there is considerable rot in the siding of the steeple, particularly in the middle section.  Apparently when it rains there is a spray of water off the copper roof that has caused rot up about three feet from the base of this section. From the ground it looks just fine, but once we got up there we found that a knife blade can be pushed right through the siding. Next spring a major repair project will have to be undertaken. 





Our investments with the SEI Corporation have pretty much followed the Stock Market fluctuations this past year. We started out the year with $453,252 in that account and by the end of October it was down to $403,002 for a drop of $50,250 during the year. In October it came back up to $422,174 for an increase of $19,172 during that month. In this type of situation one just sits tight and hope it comes back, as it always has in the past. Fortunately our income from this account is not based on its value and we have pulled $24,000 from it during the year to pay our bills.





An additional stock has been added to the church’s portfolio as the money donated in memory of Ethel has been used for that purpose. Any additional bequests in the future can be added to that account.





� HYPERLINK "http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0CAcQjRxqFQoTCIOEoaHik8kCFYdeHgodRAgDAw&url=http://emmastrend.com/in-all-things-give-thanks-clip-art/&psig=AFQjCNGeTPaN8NcQt9HDPo42n2rQkF9-8g&ust=1447722905668323" ���





Be Prepared!


 By: Migdalia Belliveau





           


It’s that time of the year when you really don’t want to step outside to pick up your cold medicines. Be prepared now and shop for your supplies while the roads are clear of freezing rain and snow. The weather is not too bad now and if you’re not sick now, it’s best to start getting ready! Stock up on cans of clear soups, apple juice, canned fruit and bottled water. It’s a good idea to store bread and e fruits and veggies to put in the freezer too.  If you do get a cold avoid the cream soups as they create mucus and that you don’t need or want.





Don’t forget the other supplies that can be outright painful to carry while there’s snow and ice. Pick up some laundry detergent, toilet paper and paper towels now, don’t forget the boxes of tissues too. Big bulky items can be hard to carry while you are trying to walk in the snow or rain.





Be prepared for that big storm. Have on hand peanut butter, canned milk, instant coffee or tea. Some sweets are always good too. If you have a dog or cat, make sure they are prepared too with dry or canned food for your dear pet. Have your cell phone charger available in case you need to charge your phone.





Make sure you have your First AID Supplies ready too. Pain killers, like aspirin, anti-diarrhea medication, antacid, laxative, epi-pen for allergic reactions. Make sure your prescriptions are ready. It’s a good idea to have a small cooler nearby, just in case the electricity goes out and your medications that need to be refrigerated have a safe place such as a small cooler that you can store in a cold area, if needed. Keep a list of emergency phone numbers on your refrigerator and your family or friend that needs to be contacted in case you need help. 





Keep your footwear and winter clothes ready, this of course includes, hats, gloves, rain gear. Keep a blanket in the car with a flashlight. A little bit of candy in the car is good to have too. Also check your cell phone charger. Make sure it works.


                   








to change their color.  For all you floral admirers try, it’s fun.  All you need is some small rather tall bottles, different food color.  Try the blue or green, stick the Queen Ann’s Lace in with some water and within a few days pretty colors! Osmosis they call it!





I only wish more folks in Abington would come and admire our handy work and hear Bruce deliver a good sermon.


	


	~Respectfully


		Glenna “Flower Girl”


PS The two pots of flowers are still flowering by the Tracey house! 








The Saga of the itis and isim boys of “old age”


From Glenna





Two grangers Jane and Sally meet on the street. 


Sally: Hi how are you?


Jane: Hi. Oh same as always. All those four itis and isim boys getting me down. Giving me pain.


Sally: What do you mean itis and ism boy friends?


Jane: Well there is Artheritis, Burcitis, and Romeotism.


Sally: Oh you mean Rheumatism, don’t you?


Jane: Yeah, yeah. He’s a pain in the neck. The other one Artheritis is a pain in the shoulder and back, Brucitis is also.  They are all a pain in the derriere.


Sally: Oh that’s too bad, you poor thing 


Jane:   Yeah, but that’s not all, they all go from joint to joint and then get stiff.


Sally: But Jane, I thought you said there were four of these boy friends? Who is the fourth one?


jane: Oh that one’s Ben Gay (smiles). Good old Ben. He’s trying to wipe them all out!
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Flower Report          


By Glenna                                          





By the time this report is written and put into the church newsletter the summer –the friendly real HOT HOT one will be over- Of course not all the weather will be hot but we will be blessed with a few warm days of Indian Summer.  I always like that time, don’t you?





Well back to flowers- Many donations of flowers and monetary donations have blessed this committee, and as usual John Folsom has helped supply large bouquets of Queen Ann’s lace, Golden Rod, and something called “Jaba Jaba” (not sure about the spelling) This “stuff” flowers are from God- free for the taking and make lovely arrangements. I’ve even instructed John, when gathering these wild flowers to look for “exceptionally different” floral heads.  He always tries.  Thank you John for all your leg work, I do appreciate it.  As Jim is not able to do this anymore, he also plants them for me. 





Soon we will be removing the floral arrangement on the side light fixtures to fall leaves with the help of John Carter and John Folsom.  





Recently the pulpit was adorned with lots of bouquets of flowers given to me for my birthday (that was a fun day for me.  We had enough arrangements for four vases of flowers and I even had some for my home.  A big “THANK YOU” to all the folks from Abington Church that came to help me celebrate and or sent cards.





Keep in mind that the holidays will be upon us before we know it, and if anyone wants or has flowers, plants, silk or real, let me know.  I thank you in advance. Everyone has been so generous over the years, since I have acquired this position that thank you doesn’t seem quite adequate. 





Now the spring arrangements will be put to bed (in the church attic) and the fall arrangements will be coming down, they are always welcome when we don’t have real arrangements or bouquets. I’m always grateful to the couple that brought them to us. 





Getting back to Queen Ann’s Lace. I usually try to find nice ones and put them in food coloring water




















Platt Family Activities:


Alyssa Boehm granddaughter of Jim and Ethel Platt graduated from Plymouth State University in Plymouth, New Hampshire. Her major was in History and she has secured a job in York, Maine with the York Historical Village, This is an organization similar to Sturbridge Village. She will be involved in the operation of the Village as well as giving tours and lectures. 





Andrew Boehm grandson of Jim and Ethel has graduated from High School in the Town of Hopkinton, New Hampshire. He will be starting in the fall in The Vermont Institute of Construction Technology in Randolph, Vermont.





Becky Denslow, grand daughter of Jim and Ethel who lives with her family in Washington, New Hampshire, will start with a new job in the fall as a Home Economic Teacher in the High School in Antrim, New Hampshire. 





Belliveau / Cutler Family: Both Nathan and Jacob enjoyed their summer going to camp and vacationing at the Cape and Narraganset. They have now returned to school for 4th and 6th grade. Nathan continues to play baseball for PELL and play his trumpet.





Thank you to our organist Bob Sloat for the beautiful music you provide for our weekly services.





Thank you to our sexton, Victoria Rilling.  She is coming in on a weekly basis cleaning the church and the Tracey house. It looks wonderful!





Thank you to Doug Hopkins, who continues to keep our lawn looking fresh and properly groomed during the summer and also for the soon to be salting and plowing of our paths and parking lot.





Thank you to all of the deacons, who have been actively preparing for our weekly services.  
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Updates and Thanks





Myra Schrump: This spring saw the completion of two projects at the June Norcross Webster Boy Scout Camp.  Our family donated a pavilion at the camp site that Troop 26 uses.  Across the lake in the wilderness area we provided an Adirondack shelter.  These units are in memor of Erik Schrump.  Erik was an Eagle Scout in Troop 26 of Pomfret.





Lots of additions to the family this year, Zachery Harris Chonorie – great grandson. Great grandchildren, Ryan Kirsch (Nancy’s) Zella Schrump (David’s) Adrian (Donald’s) and great, great grandson Everett (Walter’s). I asked to have every one slow down because I can only knit so fast!





Mable and Tina Haris joined Nancy and I to see Niagara Falls and Prince Edward Island this summer. Beautiful area, Mable and I decided not to take a barrel ride over the falls. I have a very nice neighbor, Donna Olson who feeds my cat, Twilight, while I am gone.  I do the same for her when she is away.





Thanksgiving will find me at the Outer Banks in North Carolina with David’s family. Christmas will be in Texas with Nancy and her family. 





Dr David has been traveling to Taiwan to help set up an exchange program.  He has been granted funds to bring doctors from one of the hospitals there to be trained in his lab at the National Cancer Institute. 


�My grandson Raymond (Susan’s son) was married in September.  We enjoyed a beautiful time in Chatham MA.





I don’t think I will be too board in the next few months.  There are always classes (learning in retirement) at QVCC to help fill the gaps in my social life.


      �
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Winter Schedule:


Annual Potluck lunch Dec 13,2015 after service


Christmas Eve Service Dec 24,2015 at 7pm 


Services are held every Sunday at 10 am, should changes occur always check with WINY in the event of storms or other unpredicted events.





Announcements





Newsletter articles:   Heather Cutler, our news editor, will be looking for family updates on a quarterly basis.  Our next newsletter will be coming out the end of September.  Please send any information you would like to add to the next newsletter, it can be mailed to our church or you can send an email to her at � HYPERLINK "mailto:heathercutler01@gmail.com" �heathercutler01@gmail.com�  we look forward to hearing our local news!! 





Painting Fund:  Please remember to save loose change for our Painting Fund, which is collect in a can in the narthex of the church.





Food Pantry Donations: On a weekly basis our church continues to welcome food pantry donations for our local Pomfret food pantry.  Please feel free to bring them to the church. When you are in the store, and they are offering a BOGO, think about taking advantage of these sales for our neighbors less fortunate than ourselves.  For further questions please contact John Carter.





Pull Tabs: Remember to save Pull-Tabs off of cans in support of the Shriner’s  Children’s Hospital.





Cambles Soup Labels- Wolf Den Grange is collecting Cambles soup labels, which need to include the UPC strip, for our elementary school. Also they are collecting “Box Tops for Education”. Please pass these along to John Carter. 





Pray for our service personnel: Seth Platt, Rito Soricco, Lucas Santerre, and Paul Slevinski.





CHURCH WEBSITE: � HYPERLINK "http://www.abingtonchurch.org" �www.abingtonchurch.org�





Fun Corner


�


Q: What goes up and down but never moves?


A: Stairs!








�




















Newsletter  4

